

A registered nurse at a clinic in Maine dispenses methadone at a dosing window. Jack Milton/Portland Press Herald via Getty Images

Opioid Treatment Programs: A Key Treatment System Component

State and federal policy changes would increase access to FDA-approved medications and improve care

Overview

The most effective treatments for opioid use disorder (OUD) are the three prescription medications approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA)—methadone, buprenorphine, and naltrexone—that are proved to increase a patient's treatment retention and reduce illicit use and the risk of overdose.¹ The only facilities legally able to offer all three medications are opioid treatment programs (OTPs), a critical component of the U.S. substance use treatment system that are regulated by the federal Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) and Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), as well as state agencies, and are certified to administer any FDA-approved medication for the treatment of OUD.² As of March 2021, there were 1,816 OTPs in the United States, and in March 2019, the last year for which data is available, approximately 409,000 patients were receiving methadone treatment at OTPs—the only health care setting where this medication can currently be accessed.³

Despite the key role OTPs play and the large number of people in need of treatment, federal, state, and local jurisdictions restrict the availability and accessibility of medications for opioid use disorder (MOUD) at OTPs. To ensure that comprehensive OUD care at OTPs reaches populations in need and is integrated into systems delivering other health care services, such as primary care, state and federal policymakers can take the following steps:

Eliminate burdensome restrictions on the establishment of new OTPs.

• State lawmakers can reduce zoning restrictions and other legal hurdles that prevent the creation of new OTPs.

Improve OTP integration into broader initiatives to reform health care delivery.

• State behavioral health agencies should incorporate OTPs into new health delivery system reforms that serve Medicaid enrollees with complex needs, including OUD.

Facilitate the adoption of new OTP models that bring medications to underserved populations and reduce barriers for initiating methadone.

- State behavioral health agencies should help establish medication units, which are offsite facilities affiliated with an OTP that can dispense medications, and extend OTP services in homeless shelters, prisons, rural communities, and other harder-to-reach settings.
- Federal and state policymakers should enable patients to receive medication while they await placement in an OTP.

Expand take-home dosing and treatment in new settings.

- Federal and state policymakers should allow OTPs more flexibility to dispense methadone for use at home
 (e.g., distributing one month's worth at a time) so patients do not have to return to a clinic every day to
 receive their treatment.
- Federal policymakers should allow methadone to be distributed in pharmacies, primary care offices, and other community care settings.

Improve OTP access for patients with Medicaid or Medicare.

- Congress and state policymakers should ensure Medicaid permanently covers all medications for OUD.
- Congress, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), and state policymakers should increase
 the number of OTPs that accept Medicare and Medicaid, including by amending payment policies to
 incentivize their participation in the programs.

Introduction

To understand the need for new rules that can expand access to OUD treatment, it is important to outline how existing federal regulations impede the establishment of new OTPs and inhibit access to MOUD at these facilities.

Regulation of methadone and OTPs

Methadone was first approved for the treatment of OUD in the 1970s, and for decades was the only FDA-approved medication available to treat this disease.⁴ Evidence shows that methadone reduces overdose deaths, illicit opioid use, and the transmission of infectious diseases, such as hepatitis C and HIV, and decades of research have demonstrated its safety and effectiveness.⁵ However, under federal regulations for the treatment of OUD, methadone is generally only available through an OTP.⁶

Methadone is further restricted by stringent regulations on where the medication can be taken. Typically patients must travel to an OTP to receive medication on a daily or near-daily basis, especially early in their treatment.⁷ Under certain circumstances, laws and regulations allow patients to receive take-home doses of medication.⁸

Federal regulations also outline dosing, including initiation.⁹ For example, the initial dose cannot exceed 30 mg and may not be increased to more than 40 mg total on the first day of treatment; once a patient is stabilized, typical daily maintenance doses range from 60 to 120 mg, which routinely creates sufficient tolerance to minimize the euphoric effect of other opioids a patient may consume.¹⁰ In contrast to strict regulations on methadone used for the treatment of OUD, no special federal regulatory provisions apply to the use of methadone for the treatment of pain: Any health care practitioner with a controlled substance license from the DEA may prescribe it for pain.

Federal regulations also require OTPs to provide counseling and a range of assessment and treatment services.¹¹ Specifically, OTPs must require that patients complete a full medical examination within the first 14 days of admission and participate in regular assessments. Each patient must have a treatment plan, which outlines requirements for education, vocational rehabilitation, employment, and other supportive services that a patient needs. Many OTPs also offer other health care and ancillary services, such as screening and treatment for HIV and viral hepatitis; formal arrangements with primary care providers for the treatment of other physical health conditions; family planning; and transportation assistance.¹²

While OTPs are the only place patients can obtain methadone for addiction treatment, many of them also provide buprenorphine and naltrexone. Of the nearly 1,700 OTPs that responded to the National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services in 2019, 536 offered all three medications for OUD.¹³ Although both naltrexone and buprenorphine may be prescribed in non-OTP office settings, such as primary care clinics and hospitals, buprenorphine is subject to special regulatory requirements.¹⁴ Per federal law, clinicians practicing outside of OTPs may prescribe buprenorphine for OUD only if they apply to SAMHSA for a waiver, which impedes access to this medication.¹⁵

OTP integration and accessibility

While each form of MOUD should be accessible to meet an individual's treatment needs, the location of OTPs and access to these medications vary, with significant correlation to the racial or ethnic composition of the community. One study found that, in 2016, counties with highly segregated African American and Hispanic/Latino communities had more treatment facilities providing methadone per capita, while counties with highly segregated White communities had more facilities providing buprenorphine per capita. The same investigation proposed the root cause: "As heroin use and crime became increasingly racialized in the media and political discourse in the early 1970s with the beginning of the War on Drugs, OTPs were primarily targeted to urban African American communities with the goal of reducing crime."

Today, methadone access remains siloed, both geographically and within the health care system. OTPs tend to be concentrated in urban areas: The estimated average drive time to an OTP for people living in rural areas is six times greater than for those living in urban areas.¹⁹ In addition, only 9% of OTPs are located in facilities that provide residential treatment—settings where more than 80,000 patients received treatment for substance use disorder in 2019²⁰—and 9% are in facilities that provide hospital inpatient treatment.²¹ While no federal regulations prevent OTPs from operating in other settings where many individuals may receive health care treatment, such as primary care and community health centers, correctional facilities, and hospitals, OTPs are rarely physically integrated with or located near these facilities. For example, nearly 2 in 3 community health centers now provide medication for OUD, thanks in part to federal grant support in recent years, but only 7% of these health centers are certified as OTPs to provide methadone.²²

The lack of OTP integration into primary care is especially challenging in rural parts of the country, where there is limited access to stand-alone OUD treatment providers. Federally qualified health centers (FQHCs) play a major role in delivering primary care in rural areas of every state, serving approximately 1 in 5 rural residents across the U.S., regardless of their ability to pay.²³ However, according to a 2018 survey conducted by George Washington University and the Kaiser Family Foundation, nationwide nearly half of community health centers provide medication-based treatment for OUD, while only 16% provide treatment with methadone.²⁴ The dearth of OTPs in many parts of the country, along with the limited integration of OTPs into other care settings, means many patients are unable to access the full range of medications for OUD. Lack of integration also creates barriers to coordinating patient care.

Federal Regulatory Flexibilities During the COVID-19 Pandemic Create Opportunities for Long-Term Improvement

Under the COVID-19 public health emergency declared by then-U.S. Secretary of Health and Human Services Alex Azar in January 2020, federal agencies implemented regulatory flexibilities intended to reduce unnecessary in-person contact for patients.²⁵ This fundamentally changed how care can be delivered by OTPs by:

- Allowing states to request blanket exceptions so OTPs have the option to provide 28 days of takehome methadone for stable patients, and up to 14 days for patients who are less stable yet still able to safely manage this medication, as determined by the OTP.²⁶
- Suspending required in-person consultation for the initiation of buprenorphine and allowing OTP providers to meet with patients via video conference or telephone instead.²⁷

State and federal policy changes can expand access to OTPs and improve care

The following 10 recommendations would make it easier for new OTPs to open, improve the care delivered through these programs, and expand access to high-quality treatment for OUD.

Eliminate burdensome state restrictions on the establishment of new OTPs.

Recommendation 1: State lawmakers should remove moratoriums and other legal barriers preventing OTPs from opening.

In some states, burdensome laws or regulations prevent the establishment of new OTPs, slowing the opening of new opioid treatment programs across the country. Regulatory barriers take various forms, such as zoning restrictions—implemented in 22 states—that prohibit facilities from being established in certain locations, which complicates access to care.²⁸ A review of state regulations as of 2017 identified 10 states that require a certificate of need—a legal document demonstrating public need for new facility services that requires approval by local governing authorities.²⁹ This type of restriction is unique to OTPs and separate from processes applying to other types of health care facilities.

Since the 2017 review, some of those states have taken legislative action to lower barriers to establishing OTPs. For example, in 2019, Louisiana passed legislation requesting that the Department of Health issue regulations to

allow establishing new OTPs.³⁰ In addition, the legislature asked that the regulations focus on establishing OTPs that offer all three forms of MOUD, provide services for patients enrolled in Medicaid, are in rural areas with high rates of overdose deaths, or are integrated within community health care settings.³¹ Similarly, in 2018, Indiana allowed the establishment of nine additional OTPs, prioritizing those that are integrated into other health care settings such as hospitals.³²

Other barriers to establishing OTPs may include state and pharmacy board regulations that are more restrictive than federal law, such as requiring new facilities to obtain a license from the board of pharmacy or requiring a pharmacist to be on staff.³³ For instance, New Mexico administrative code stipulates that OTPs must have a license from the Board of Pharmacy to be eligible to receive approval to operate from the Department of Health.³⁴ And as of 2017, nine states required that OTPs employ a pharmacist.³⁵ These requirements go beyond federal regulations, which do not mandate a pharmacy board licensure or pharmacist on staff and allow methadone administration by an appropriately licensed pharmacist, registered nurse, licensed practical nurse, or any other health care professional authorized by federal and state regulation to administer or dispense opioid medications.³⁶

Improve OTP integration into health care coordination frameworks. Recommendation 2: State behavioral health agencies and Medicaid programs should integrate OTPs into broader delivery system reforms.

In 2010, the Affordable Care Act established a new Medicaid model allowing states to reimburse providers for care coordination and health promotion services for Medicaid enrollees with complex health care needs, including those with OUD.³⁷ This enabled states—under a CMS initiative—to reimburse OTPs that serve as "health homes," which address behavioral issues and other patient health needs.³⁸ A number of states—including Maryland, Michigan, Rhode Island, and Vermont—have implemented a health home model that incorporates OTPs.³⁹ Implementation differs by each state, but one effective approach is the use of a "hub-and-spoke" system.

Hub-and-spoke maximizes the appropriate use of care settings. It involves treating individuals with acute needs in specialized settings, known as hubs, then transferring them to community-based settings, known as spokes, when they are stable. Advantages of this approach are that hubs are reserved for patients with more complex needs and waitlists are reduced.⁴⁰ A key component of the hub-and-spoke system is care teams that may consist of nurses and counselors who help coordinate care.⁴¹ In Vermont, the first state to adopt this type of delivery system, OTPs serve as hubs.⁴² In this system, hubs are staffed by certified addiction specialists, and spoke providers can consult with them and transfer patients back if they become less stable.⁴³ Moreover, the importance of incorporating OTPs in the hub-and-spoke system is underscored by their ability to provide all three forms of MOUD. In 2016, the Vermont treatment network contributed to the state achieving the highest per capita treatment capacity for OUD patients in the country: 10.56 people in treatment for each 1,000 residents.⁴⁴ The state also saw a 64% increase in physicians waivered to prescribe buprenorphine between 2012 and 2016.⁴⁵

Fueled by Opioid State Targeted Response federal funding, other states such as California and Washington have been adopting a version of hub-and-spoke. In the first 18 months of the program, Washington's model resulted in nearly 5,000 individuals starting on MOUD, of whom 19% received methadone. California's model initiated 9,511 new patients on MOUD within its first 15 months, with the majority of hub patients (84.7%, or 4,667 individuals) receiving methadone at OTPs. Preliminary results also showed more spokes began to help initiate patients on buprenorphine treatment, leading to a 94.7% increase in the average monthly number of patients starting buprenorphine at these sites between August 2017 and October 2018.

To integrate typically isolated service delivery systems, state behavioral health and Medicaid agencies should consider the OTPs as health homes and adopt a version of the hub-and-spoke model that fits their respective state's health care system. As California and Washington did, states can explore applying for federal funding to support this initiative.

Facilitate the establishment of medication units and access to interim methadone at the state level.

Recommendation 3: State behavioral health agencies should help establish medication units, nonmobile dosing sites affiliated with OTPs.

Under federal regulations, medication units may offer dosing and urine screens but not counseling.⁴⁹ Because many individuals receive dosing daily, a medication unit might be in a more convenient location for patients, such as a community health center or pharmacy. Medication units increase the number and types of providers offering MOUD, and help reach underserved populations, such as those in rural areas. They are a way to integrate methadone into community-based settings under existing federal regulations.

Ohio has successfully established medication units through a change to administrative rules to explicitly state that OTPs may voluntarily establish medication units and specify their allowable locations—including homeless shelters, jails, prisons, boards of public health, federal qualified health centers, and Appalachian counties as defined by the Appalachian Regional Commission.⁵⁰ This has allowed the state to integrate medication units into rural parts of the state and key treatment settings.

Recommendation 4: State policymakers should facilitate access to interim methadone as patients wait to enroll in more comprehensive services.

Interim methadone treatment allows an OTP to provide the medication to individuals for up to 120 days as they await placement in a methadone program.⁵¹ Counseling and other services that are typically required to be offered through the OTP are not required while an individual is receiving interim methadone treatment. Federal regulations allow this option in state-run and nonprofit facilities. To establish this type of treatment, a program must receive approval from SAMHSA and the state's chief public health officer, and patients must receive comprehensive services within 120 days of requesting treatment.⁵² Research suggests that when standard treatment, which includes counseling, is unavailable, interim methadone should be widely available.⁵³

In Vermont, a university received federal grant funding to pilot a telehealth intervention aiming to provide interim medication treatment to patients on an OTP's waitlist.⁵⁴ The project used a locked, portable, automatic pill dispenser to store buprenorphine and allow patients access to doses during a predetermined window of time.⁵⁵ A pilot study found that those in this interim treatment group showed a significant reduction in the use of illicit opioids at 12 weeks, compared to those on the OTP waiting list who did not receive treatment.⁵⁶

To ease the adoption of interim methadone treatment, the federal government should consider updating regulations to eliminate the requirement that OTPs receive approval from SAMHSA and the state's chief public health officer before offering interim treatment.

Consider updates to federal and state regulations to expand methadone take-home dosing and to facilitate access to treatment in new settings.

Recommendation 5: Federal policymakers should consider options for increasing access to methadone through relaxed regulatory requirements, such as increasing access in office-based settings or expanding take-home dosing.

Recommendation 6: State policymakers should align their state OTP regulations for take-home dosing with federal regulations.

Federal regulations limit when patients can obtain methadone doses to take unsupervised at home, known as take-home dosing.⁵⁷ This contributes to barriers to access. For patients who must travel long distances to reach OTPs, getting there daily can be burdensome, and clinic hours may conflict with work schedules and child care



responsibilities.⁵⁸ Federal take-home rules include limits on the number of take-home doses a patient may receive based on their time in treatment, with only a single dose permitted per week during a patient's first 90 days of treatment.⁵⁹ The number of take-home doses a patient is eligible to receive gradually increases based on time in treatment until the patient has been in treatment for two years. Although federal regulations specify the maximum number of take-home doses a patient may receive, the OTP medical director is required to approve a patient's use of take-home medication.⁶⁰ Medical directors must consider eight criteria in determining whether a patient should be permitted take-home doses. Some of these criteria, such as "stability of the patient's home environment and social relationships," are inherently subjective, which may introduce bias in who is approved for take-home privileges.

During the public health emergency to address COVID-19, SAMHSA and the DEA relaxed federal requirements around methadone to include greater flexibility for take-home dosing and limiting face-to-face contact at treatment facilities. ⁶¹ Many states provided guidance on adopting the new federal flexibilities. ⁶² Guidance included allowing take-home dosing for patients diagnosed with COVID-19, those at higher risk of dying if they contracted COVID-19, and for stable patients, who could be further along in their recovery.

Although increased flexibility remained in place as of July 2021 and evidence was still accumulating, there have been no reports of widespread medication diversion or misuse specifically tied to more flexible take-home dosing policies. Quantitative and qualitative evaluations of the impact of regulatory flexibilities during the pandemic could support and influence long-term federal regulatory changes, such as increasing access in office-based settings or allowing more flexible take-home dosing. According to a report by authors at the George Washington University Regulatory Studies Center, these flexibilities could be made permanent through regulatory changes without the need for legislative action by Congress.⁶³

Separate from the temporary take-home flexibilities allowed by federal and state governments during the pandemic, some states have their own long-standing methadone take-home rules. Although they may not put in place take-home rules that are less restrictive than federal requirements, states may have policies that are more restrictive. A recent regulatory review identified 12 states that prohibit take-home dosing during the first

30 days of treatment and seven states that prohibit this practice during the first 90 days.⁶⁴ This approach is inconsistent with OTP best practices and SAMHSA recommendations for take-home dosing as crucial to keeping patients in treatment.⁶⁵

State regulators and lawmakers should make their take-home dosing regulations no more restrictive than federal regulations. For example, Ohio's rules for take-home dosing align with and cite federal regulations that permit one take-home dose per week during the first 90 days of treatment.⁶⁶ If federal take-home dosing regulations are loosened, states should update their rules to match.

Another strategy to increase access to methadone is for the federal government to make it available in other settings, such as pharmacies and primary care offices.⁶⁷ This approach has been in place in other countries for decades—including Canada, Ireland, and Australia—and is shown to increase methadone treatment capacity.⁶⁸ For instance, after lawmakers in Australia approved less restrictive policies to allow physicians to provide methadone, the country's treatment capacity increased from 2,000 to 15,000 providers between 1985 and 1995.⁶⁹ U.S. federal policymakers should consider adopting a similar approach to expand access to methadone treatment beyond the highly regulated OTP setting.

Leverage federal funds to improve access to mobile methadone.

Recommendation 7: State behavioral health agencies should apply for federal funding to pay for mobile units to expand availability of methadone in rural and criminal justice settings.

In June 2021, the DEA finalized regulations to authorize OTPs to operate mobile units.⁷⁰ This change follows a moratorium the agency placed on authorizing mobile units in 2007, which resulted in a decline in the number of mobile units. As of June 2021, only eight OTPs nationwide were operating mobile units.⁷¹

Mobile units can greatly expand access to treatment by offering or continuing methadone for individuals in correctional settings, where populations suffer high rates of substance use disorder, including OUD.⁷² For example, an OTP in Atlantic County, New Jersey, brings its mobile methadone van to the county jail to continue treatment for individuals who were stable on methadone when they entered jail, and to provide medication to individuals who are incarcerated and newly seeking treatment.⁷³ In fact, the mobile model has been adopted as an effective way to bridge access to care for OUD, including the provision of buprenorphine to people exiting jails.⁷⁴ In Baltimore, a mobile unit makes buprenorphine treatment available directly outside the discharge doors of a local jail.⁷⁵ Allowing OTPs to have mobile units would enable more patients access to the full spectrum of medications for OUD.

Mobile units can also help to close the gap in treatment access in rural areas, where OTPs are few and far between, and patients report traveling long distances can impede work and inhibit their ability to stay on treatment. Six states and Puerto Rico have used mobile units, also called "methadone vans," to reach patients unable to travel for treatment.

Now that the DEA has finalized regulations, states should consider applying for a range of federal grants to acquire vans and other resources needed to establish mobile units. With its focus on rural communities, the <u>United States Department of Agriculture's website</u> has a list of grant opportunities across the federal government that states may use to address the opioid crisis.⁷⁸ For example, Michigan used funding from the federal government's State Opioid Response grant to fund mobile units that prescribe buprenorphine both to people living in rural areas and those in urban areas with limited transit options.⁷⁹ In addition, state and local governments that have received opioid settlement funds and are interested in acquiring mobile units may consider allocating proceeds for this purpose.

Improve OTP access for Medicaid patients.

Recommendation 8: Congress should advance legislation that makes permanent the current temporary requirement that Medicaid programs cover all forms of MOUD and ensure that all states comply.

Recommendation 9: State policymakers should ensure their Medicaid programs cover MOUD and other services at OTPs, and they should amend payment policies to incentivize OTPs to participate in the program if they do not already accept Medicaid insurance.

Federal law requires that state Medicaid programs cover all FDA-approved forms of MOUD, including methadone, from October 2020 through September 2025, unless the state certifies to the U.S. secretary of Health and Human Services this is not feasible due to provider or facility shortages. State Medicaid programs have made progress in covering methadone in recent years. Of the 51 programs across all 50 states and the District of Columbia, only 38 covered methadone in 2018; in the following year, only six programs did not, but had plans to meet federal requirements to begin coverage in 2020. While there has been progress, no analysis has been published demonstrating compliance with the law since October 2020, and absent the federal mandate it is not certain all states would continue to cover methadone. Congress should make permanent the requirement that Medicaid cover all forms of MOUD, including methadone, and use its authority to monitor state practices and ensure that states comply with the law. Congress can ensure that any exceptions to the requirement approved by the secretary of Health and Human Services have a time limit and are accompanied by a state action plan to address shortages of qualified providers and facilities. This could include directing the independent legislative branch agencies Medicaid and Children's Health Insurance Program Payment and Access Commission or the Government Accountability Office to analyze state Medicaid coverage policies; requesting reports on the status of state compliance from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services; or holding hearings on the topic.

Despite progress on covering methadone, not all OTPs accept Medicaid as a source of payment for treatment services; in 2019, nearly 1 in 5 OTPs fell into this category.⁸² This may be due to a lack of Medicaid coverage for OTP services in the state or, in states where Medicaid does cover OTP services, challenges in meeting Medicaid standards for reimbursement.83 However, a 2019 analysis of six states showed that OUD among Medicaid enrollees is higher than the national average, and another study reported that, in 2016, there were 58,745 Medicaid enrollees aged 18 to 64 with an initial OUD diagnosis across all states.⁸⁴ States should therefore take steps to ensure that OTPs accept Medicaid insurance and that these coverage policies are updated to cover all three forms of MOUD at OTPs. While this may be a complex undertaking, several states have started taking these steps. In 2019, the Louisiana legislature passed a resolution urging the state health department to advance new regulations allowing the establishment of new OTPs, and that in developing the regulations the department consider providing new OTPs that deliver services to patients with Medicaid. 85 Massachusetts requires that licensed substance use treatment facilities provide services to residents with public health insurance programs, such as Medicaid, on a nondiscriminatory basis and report payer data to the state's Department of Public Health. 86 Since 2017, West Virginia has required that OTPs bill Medicaid and receive rejection of prior authorization or of a submitted claim or a written denial from the state's Medicaid program before directly billing a patient for opioid treatment.⁸⁷ And Vermont increased Medicaid reimbursement to OTPs by 30% and saw increases in the number of patients receiving methadone.88

Improve OTP access for patients with Medicare.

Recommendation 10: Congress and CMS should ensure that OTPs accept Medicare patients.

It is estimated that, by 2030, over 1 in 5 Americans will be eligible for Medicare.⁸⁹ Individuals aged 65 and older have experienced a large increase in the need for OUD treatment in recent years, and this age group, which comprised approximately 86% of the Medicare population in 2018, had larger increases in opioid overdose death rates than any other age group in both 2017 and 2018.⁹⁰ Medicare has not historically covered methadone for the treatment of OUD; however, in January 2020 it began covering the treatment at OTPs in compliance with recent changes to federal law.⁹¹ In order for this benefit to improve access to OUD treatment, OTPs must accept Medicare payment.

While there had been no research gauging OTP participation in the Medicare program published as of late 2020, there is reason to suspect that OTPs, like other treatment facilities, will be slow to take on Medicare patients. Despite the fact that Medicare covers treatments for substance use disorders prescribed outside OTPs, one national study found that in 2016 only 13.8% of non-OTP substance use treatment facilities in the U.S. offered at least one form of MOUD and accepted Medicare. ⁹² The same study found that about 40% of Medicare beneficiaries reside outside of a county with one of these facilities, and that a much higher share of treatment facilities—28.6%—accepted private insurance and offered MOUD.

Congress and CMS should track OTP acceptance of Medicare payment and take action to increase uptake as needed. CMS can evaluate responses to the National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services to determine which OTPs reported accepting Medicare for payment in 2020, as well as monitor Medicare insurance claims to determine what share of OTPs are actually treating Medicare patients. ⁹³ Congress could also direct the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission or the Government Accountability Office to survey and interview OTPs to determine what barriers inhibit accepting Medicare payment for methadone services, and take appropriate action. Options could include amending Medicare payment policies to incentivize OTP acceptance or conducting additional OTP outreach to increase their awareness of Medicare coverage.

Conclusion

OTPs play a vital role in the OUD treatment landscape, particularly through their ability to provide all three forms of MOUD. However, regulatory barriers remain to expanding these programs across the nation. Given the need to increase access to MOUD, state and federal policymakers should pursue policies that permit the establishment of new OTPs, allow new mobile units, improve the care these programs deliver, and integrate OUD care within the broader health care delivery system. These actions will connect more individuals to lifesaving OUD treatment and reduce gaps in access to treatment.

Endnotes

- The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, "Medications for Opioid Use Disorder Save Lives" (2019), https://doi.org/10.17226/25310; R.P. Mattick et al., "Methadone Maintenance Therapy Versus No Opioid Replacement Therapy for Opioid Dependence," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* CD002209, no. 3 (2009), https://www.cochranelibrary.com/cdsr/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD002209.pub2/abstract; S.D. Comer et al., "Injectable, Sustained-Release Naltrexone for the Treatment of Opioid Dependence: A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Trial," *Archives of General Psychiatry* 63, no. 2 (2006): 210-8, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16461865; P.J. Fudala et al., "Office-Based Treatment of Opiate Addiction With a Sublingual-Tablet Formulation of Buprenorphine and Naloxone," *New England Journal of Medicine* 349, no. 10 (2003): 949-58, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12954743.
- 2 Congressional Research Service, "Opioid Treatment Programs and Related Federal Regulations" (2019), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF10219.pdf.
- 3 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Opioid Treatment Program Directory," accessed March 2021, https://dpt2.samhsa.gov/treatment/directory.aspx; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS): 2019" (2020), https://wwwdasis.samhsa.gov/dasis2/nssats/NSSATS_2019/2019-NSSATS-R.pdf.
- 4 Federal Register: 37 Fed. Reg. 26701 (Dec. 15, 1972). 37, https://www.loc.gov/item/fr037242/; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Advisory: An Introduction to Extended-Release Injectable Naltrexone for the Treatment of People With Opioid Dependence" (2012), https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/d7/priv/sma12-4682.pdf; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Medications for Opioid Use Disorder: For Healthcare and Addiction Professionals, Policymakers, Patients, and Families" (2020), https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/SAMHSA_Digital_Download/PEP20-02-01-006.pdf.
- Mattick et al., "Methadone Maintenance Therapy"; R.P. Schwartz et al., "Opioid Agonist Treatments and Heroin Overdose Deaths in Baltimore, Maryland, 1995-2009," American Journal of Public Health 103, no. 5 (2013): 917-22, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23488511; J.I. Tsui et al., "Association of Opioid Agonist Therapy With Lower Incidence of Hepatitis C Virus Infection in Young Adult Injection Drug Users," JAMA Internal Medicine 174, no. 12 (2014): 1974-81, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25347412; D.S. Metzger et al., "Human Immunodeficiency Virus Seroconversion Among Intravenous Drug Users in and out of Treatment: An 18-Month Prospective Follow-Up," Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes 6, no. 9 (1993): 1049-56, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/8340896/.
- 6 American Society of Addiction Medicine, "The ASAM National Practice Guideline for the Use of Medications in the Treatment of Addiction Involving Opioid Use" (2015), http://www.asam.org/docs/default-source/practice-support/guidelines-and-consensus-docs/asam-national-practice-guideline-supplement.pdf?sfvrsn=24.
- 7 K. Kampman and M. Jarvis, "American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) National Practice Guideline for the Use of Medications in the Treatment of Addiction Involving Opioid Use," *Journal of Addiction Medicine* 9, no. 5 (2015): 358-67, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26406300/.
- 8 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards, https://www.ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/retrieveECFR?gp=3&SID=7282616ac574225f795d5849935efc45&ty=HTML&h=L&n=pt42.1.8&r=PART.
- 9 Kampman and Jarvis, "American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) National Practice Guideline."
- 10 Federal Register: 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards; C. Cunningham et al., "The ASAM National Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder: 2020 Focused Update" (American Society of Addiction Medicine, 2020), https://www.asam.org/docs/default-source/quality-science/npg-jam-supplement.pdf?sfvrsn=a00a52c2_2.
- 11 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards.
- 12 C.M. Jones et al., "Characteristics and Current Clinical Practices of Opioid Treatment Programs in the United States," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 205 (2019): 107616, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S037687161930393X.
- 13 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS): 2019."
- 14 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Become a Buprenorphine Waivered Practitioner," last modified Sept. 1, 2020, https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/become-buprenorphine-waivered-practitioner.
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 W.C. Goedel et al., "Association of Racial/Ethnic Segregation With Treatment Capacity for Opioid Use Disorder in Counties in the United States," *JAMA Network Open* 3, no. 4 (2020): e203711-e11, https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.3711.
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 Ibid.

- 19 P.J. Joudrey, E.J. Edelman, and E.A. Wang, "Drive Times to Opioid Treatment Programs in Urban and Rural Counties in 5 U.S. States," JAMA 322, no. 13 (2019): 1310-12, https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2019.12562; J.D. Lenardson and J.A. Gale, "Distribution of Substance Abuse Treatment Facilities Across the Rural-Urban Continuum" (Institute for Health Policy, Muskie School of Public Service, University of Southern Maine, 2007), http://muskie.usm.maine.edu/Publications/rural/wp35b.pdf; A.W. Dick et al., "Growth in Buprenorphine Waivers for Physicians Increased Potential Access to Opioid Agonist Treatment, 2002-11," Health Affairs 34, no. 6 (2015): 1028-34, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1205.
- 20 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS): 2019."
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 B. Corallo et al., "Community Health Centers and Medication-Assisted Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder" (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2020), https://www.kff.org/uninsured/issue-brief/community-health-centers-and-medication-assisted-treatment-for-opioid-use-disorder/.
- 23 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "HRSA Health Center Program" (2020), https://bphc.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/bphc/about/healthcenterfactsheet.pdf.
- 24 J. Zur et al., "The Role of Community Health Centers in Addressing the Opioid Epidemic" (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2018), https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/the-role-of-community-health-centers-in-addressing-the-opioid-epidemic/#:~:text=As%20the%20 primary%20source%20of,reversal%2C%20and%20safe%20prescribing%20practices.
- 25 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "COVID-19 Public Health and Medical Emergency Declarations and Waivers," accessed Dec. 8, 2020, https://www.phe.gov/emergency/events/COVID19/Pages/2019-Public-Health-and-Medical-Emergency-Declarations-and-Waivers.aspx.
- 26 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Opioid Treatment Program (OTP) Guidance" (2020), https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/otp-guidance-20200316.pdf; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "FAQs: Provision of Methadone and Buprenorphine for the Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder in the COVID-19 Emergency" (2020), https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/faqs-for-oud-prescribing-and-dispensing.pdf.
- 27 U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA Qualifying Practitioners, DEA Qualifying Other Practitioners" (2020), https://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/GDP/(DEA-DC-022)(DEA068)%20DEA%20SAMHSA%20buprenorphine%20telemedicine%20%20 (Final)%20+Esign.pdf.
- 28 J.R. Jackson et al., "Characterizing Variability in State-Level Regulations Governing Opioid Treatment Programs," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 115 (2020): 108008, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0740547219307081.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Louisiana State Legislature House Concurrent Resolution No. 71 (2019), http://www.legis.la.gov/legis/ViewDocument.aspx?d=1142206.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Indiana General Assembly House Bill 1007 (2018), http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2018/bills/house/1007#digest-heading.
- 33 Jackson et al., "Characterizing Variability"; New Mexico Administrative Code, § 7.32.8.9. Eligibility for Approval to Operate an Opioid Treatment Program (2005), http://164.64.110.134/parts/title07/07.032.0008.html; Alaska Administrative Code, 7 AAC 70.125. Additional Requirements for Providing Opioid Use Disorder Treatment Services (2017), https://aws.state.ak.us/OnlinePublicNotices/Notices/Attachment.aspx?id=124694.
- 34 New Mexico Administrative Code, § 7.32.8.9. Eligibility for Approval to Operate an Opioid Treatment Program.
- 35 Jackson et al., "Characterizing Variability."
- 36 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards.
- 37 K.L. Casper et al., "Models of Integrated Patient Care Through OTPs and Data 2000 Practices" (American Association for the Treatment of Opioid Dependence, 2016), http://www.aatod.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/whitepaper-1.doc.; P. Boozang, J. Guyer, and J. Nysenbaum, "Using Medicaid to Advance Evidence-Based Treatment of Substance Use Disorders: A Toolkit for State Medicaid Leaders" (Manatt, 2019), http://www.manatt.com/Manatt/media/Media/PDF/White%20Papers/AV-Medicaid-Opioid-Toolkit-November-2019. pdf.
- 38 Addiction Treatment Forum, "OTPs as Health Homes: Extra Money for Care Management," accessed Dec. 9, 2020, https://atforum.com/2013/11/otps-as-health-homes-extra-money-for-care-management/.
- 39 Boozang, Guyer, and Nysenbaum, "Using Medicaid."
- 40 Casper et al., "Models of Integrated Patient Care"; J.R. Brooklyn and S.C. Sigmon, "Vermont Hub-and-Spoke Model of Care for Opioid Use Disorder: Development, Implementation, and Impact," *Journal of Addiction Medicine* 11, no. 4 (2017): 286-92, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28379862.

- 41 Medicaid Innovation Accelerator Program, "Collaborative Models for Medication-Assisted Treatment: Key Elements of Vermont's Hub-and-Spoke System" (2019), https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/innovation-accelerator-program/iap-downloads/reducing-substance-use-disorders/mat-key-elements-vt.pdf.
- 42 Brooklyn and Sigmon, "Vermont Hub-and-Spoke Model."
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 S. Reif et al., "The Washington State Hub and Spoke Model to Increase Access to Medication Treatment for Opioid Use Disorders," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 108 (2020): 33-39, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0740547219300637.
- 47 K. Darfler et al., "Preliminary Results of the Evaluation of the California Hub and Spoke Program," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 108 (2020): 26-32, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31400985/.
- 48 Ibid
- 49 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Certification of Opioid Treatment Programs (OTPs)," last modified Oct. 7, 2020, https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/become-accredited-opioid-treatment-program.
- 50 Ohio Administrative Code, Medication Units, 5122-40-15 (2019), http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/5122-40-15v1.
- 51 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards.
- 52 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "IIS Frequently Asked Questions," last modified June 7, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/programs/iis/resources-refs/faq.html#Q13.
- 53 R.P. Schwartz et al., "Interim Methadone Treatment Compared to Standard Methadone Treatment: Four-Month Findings," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 41, no. 1 (2011): 21-29, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3110526/.
- 54 Rural Health Information Hub, "Telebehavioral Health and Opioid Use Disorder," May 21, 2019, https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/toolkits/telehealth/2/specific-populations/behavioral-health/opioids; M. True, "UVM Doctor Devises System to Help Addicts Waiting for Treatment," VT Digger, Oct. 13, 2015, https://vtdigger.org/2015/10/13/uvm-doctor-devises-system-to-help-addicts-waiting-fortreatment/; E. Sarlin, "Buprenorphine Benefits Waitlisted Seekers of Opioid Treatment," National Institute on Drug Abuse, March 24, 2017, https://archives.drugabuse.gov/news-events/nida-notes/2017/03/buprenorphine-benefits-waitlisted-seekers-opioid-treatment.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 S.C. Sigmon et al., "Interim Buprenorphine Vs. Waiting List for Opioid Dependence," New England Journal of Medicine 375, no. 25 (2016): 2504-05, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28002704.
- 57 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards.
- 58 A. Rosenblum et al., "Distance Traveled and Cross-State Commuting to Opioid Treatment Programs in the United States," *Journal of Environmental and Public Health* (2011), https://www.hindawi.com/journals/jeph/2011/948789/; Joudrey, Edelman, and Wang, "Drive Times"; H.S. Reisinger et al., "Premature Discharge From Methadone Treatment: Patient Perspectives," *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs* 41, no. 3 (2009): 285-96, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19999682/.
- 59 42 C.F.R. § 8.12 Federal Opioid Treatment Standards.
- 60 Ibid.
- 61 U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA Qualifying Practitioners"; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Opioid Treatment Program (OTP) Guidance."
- 62 Association of State and Territorial Health Officials, "COVID-19 Intervention Actions: Providing Medication-Assisted Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder" (2020), https://www.astho.org/COVID-19/Providing-MAT-for-Opioid-Use-Disorder/.
- 63 B.C.E. Dooling and L. Stanley, "Extending Pandemic Flexibilities for Opioid Use Disorder Treatment: Telemedicine & Initiating Buprenorphine Treatment" (The George Washington University, 2021), https://regulatorystudies.columbian.gwu.edu/telemedicine-initiating-buprenorphine-treatment.
- 64 Jackson et al., "Characterizing Variability."
- 65 Ibid.; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Federal Guidelines for Opioid Treatment Programs" (2015), https://store.samhsa.gov/product/Federal-Guidelines-for-Opioid-Treatment-Programs/PEP15-FEDGUIDEOTP.

- 66 Ohio Administrative Code, Medication Assisted Treatment Administration, 5122-40-06 (2019), http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/5122-40-06v1.
- 67 A. McBournie et al., "Methadone Barriers Persist, Despite Decades of Evidence," *Health Affairs Blog* (blog), Health Affairs, Sept. 23, 2019, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20190920.981503/full/#_ftnref1.
- 68 Ibid.; J.H. Samet, M. Botticelli, and M. Bharel, "Methadone in Primary Care—One Small Step for Congress, One Giant Leap for Addiction Treatment," New England Journal of Medicine 379, no. 1 (2018): 7-8, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29972744/; J.O. Merrill, "Policy Progress for Physician Treatment of Opiate Addiction," Journal of General Internal Medicine 17, no. 5 (2002): 361-8, https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1525-1497.2002.10628.x.
- 69 Merrill, "Policy Progress."
- 70 O. Arseni and F. Racioppi, "Making the (Transport, Health, and Environment) Link" (World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe, 2018), https://www.euro.who.int/en/publications/abstracts/making-the-transport,-health-and-environment-link-2018.
- 71 Ibid.
- 72 J. Bronson et al., "Drug Use, Dependence, and Abuse Among State Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2007-2009" (U.S Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2017), https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf.
- 73 McBournie et al., "Methadone Barriers."
- 74 N. Krawczyk et al., "Expanding Low-Threshold Buprenorphine to Justice-Involved Individuals Through Mobile Treatment: Addressing a Critical Care Gap," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 103 (2019): 1-8, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2019.05.002.
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 S.C. Sigmon, "Access to Treatment for Opioid Dependence in Rural America: Challenges and Future Directions," *JAMA Psychiatry* 71, no. 4 (2014): 359-60, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24500040/.
- 77 C. Vestal, "Federal Ban on Methadone Vans Seen as Barrier to Treatment," The Pew Charitable Trusts, accessed Dec. 12, 2020, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2018/03/23/federal-ban-on-methadone-vans-seen-as-barrier-to-treatment.
- 78 U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Funding Opportunities—Non-USDA," accessed Dec. 12, 2020, https://www.usda.gov/topics/opioids/non-usda-funding.
- 79 A. Taverna, senior adviser for opioid strategy, Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, personal communication with The Pew Charitable Trusts, Feb. 7, 2020.
- 80 H.R. 6 Substance Use-Disorder Prevention That Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment for Patients and Communities Act, 115-271, 115th Congress (2018), https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/6/text#toc-HE7D6B79AFB0447CD9D2F6F189A158 6FE.
- 81 K. Gifford et al., "A View From the States: Key Medicaid Policy Changes: Results From a 50-State Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2019 and 2020" (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019), https://www.kff.org/report-section/a-view-from-the-states-key-medicaid-policy-changes-introduction/; The Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC), "Access to Substance Use Disorder Treatment in Medicaid" (2018), https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Access-to-Substance-Use-Disorder-Treatment-in-Medicaid.pdf.
- 82 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS): 2019"
- 83 A.J. Abraham et al., "Geographic Disparities in Availability of Opioid Use Disorder Treatment for Medicaid Enrollees," *Health Services Research* 53, no. 1 (2018): 389-404, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1475-6773.12686.
- 84 J. Donohue et al., "Opioid Use Disorder Among Medicaid Enrollees: Snapshot of the Epidemic and State Responses" (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019), http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Opioid-Use-Disorder-among-Medicaid-Enrollees; P. O'Brien et al., "Utilization of Treatment by Medicaid Enrollees With Opioid Use Disorder and Co-Occurring Substance Use Disorders," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 217 (2020): 108261, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32979735/.
- 85 Louisiana State Legislature House Concurrent Resolution No. 71.
- 86 Massachusetts General Laws, Part I, Title XVI, Chapter 111E, Section 7: Licensing and Approval of Facilities, https://malegislature.gov/Laws/GeneralLaws/PartI/TitleXVI/Chapter111E/Section7.
- 87 West Virginia Department of Health and Human Resources, Series 11, Medication-Assisted Treatment—Opioid Treatment Programs (2017), http://apps.sos.wv.gov/adlaw/csr/readfile.aspx?DocId=49387&Format=PDF.
- 88 J. O'Brien et al., "Review of State Strategies to Expand Medication-Assisted Treatment" (2019), https://www.tacinc.org/resource/state-strategies-to-expand-medication-assisted-treatment/.

- 89 J. Vespa, L. Medina, and D.M. Armstrong, "Demographic Turning Points for the United States: Population Projections for 2020 to 2060" (United States Census Bureau, 2020), https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2020/demo/p25-1144.pdf.
- 90 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "MDCR Enroll AB 3: Total Medicare Enrollment: Part A and/or Part B Total, Aged, and Disabled Enrollees, Calendar Years 2013-2018," https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2018-mdcr-enroll-ab-3.pdf; N. Wilson et al., "Drug and Opioid-Involved Overdose Deaths—United States, 2017-2018," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69, no. 11 (2020), http://dx.doi. org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6911a4; L. Scholl et al., "Drug and Opioid-Involved Overdose Deaths—United States, 2013-2017," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 67, no. 5152 (2019), https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm675152e1.htm?s_cid=mm675152e1_w.
- 91 H.R. 6 Substance Use-Disorder Prevention That Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment for Patients and Communities Act, 115-271.
- 92 S.J. Harris et al., "Gaps in Access to Opioid Use Disorder Treatment for Medicare Beneficiaries," Health Affairs 39, no. 2 (2020), https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2019.00309.
- 93 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS): 2019."

For further information, please visit:

pewtrusts.org/substancemisuse

Contact: Erin Davis, communications manager

Email: edavis@pewtrusts.org

Project website: pewtrusts.org/substancemisuse

The Pew Charitable Trusts is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public, and invigorate civic life.